

THE ROYAL COLLEGE OF GENERAL PRACTITIONERS

SPRING GENERAL MEETING Friday 13 May 2022

Notice is hereby given that the Spring General Meeting of the Royal College of General Practitioners will be held at 13:00 at RCGP, 30 Euston Square, London, NW1 2FB.

The President, Dame Professor Clare Gerada DBE PRCGP will be in the Chair.

AGENDA

SGM Business 14:00 – 15:00

1. Minutes of the 2021 Annual General Meeting

To confirm the minutes (Appendix 1).

2. Appointment of Fellows

To approve the appointment of new Fellows (Appendix 2).

Special Business

3. Amendments to College Byelaws

To confirm the amendments to the Byelaws made by the Trustee Board on 27 January 2022 (changes shown in colour and strikethrough):

- (a) the replacement throughout the Byelaws of references to "Chief Operating Officer" with references to "Chief of Staff";
- (b) Byelaw 32 (ii) change to 'election agent of the College's choice' and
- (c) the following amendments to Byelaws 33 and 34.

Byelaw 32 (ii)

(2) If there is more than one candidate for the office of President, a ballot shall be held in which every Member or Fellow in good standing is entitled to vote. The ballot shall be conducted by an election agent of the College's choice Electoral Reform Services ('ERS') (or another comparable organisation decided by the Trustee Board) in substantially the same manner as a ballot for the election of members of the Council. [Explanatory Note: Reference to Electoral Reform Services is now deleted as it no longer exists].

Byelaw 33

Composition of the Council

General provisions

- 33. The Council consists of up to 75 members, composed of the following:
 - (1) 32 Faculty representatives, appointed under Byelaw 34;
 - (2) 18 Elected members, elected under Byelaw 36;
 - (3) Additional members appointed by a General Meeting under Byelaw 40, or appointed by the Council under Byelaw 41;
 - (4) The President ex officio, so long as he or she is a member of the College; New 33(5): The Officers of the Council as laid out under Council Standing Orders.

New 33(6): The Chair of Trustee Board and Council Trustees who are not otherwise members of Council.

- (5) The Chairs of the Devolved Councils ex officio;
- (6) For the year following his or her ceasing to hold the office, the immediately preceding Chair of Council ex officio, if not otherwise a member of the Council;
- (7) The First5 Chair ex officio; and
- (8) The Chair and Deputy-Chair of the Associates in Training Committee ex officio

[Explanatory note, Byelaw 33 Is amended to clarify the total composition of Council and bring certainty to Officers, Chair of Trustees and Council Trustees. This addresses concerns over the use of Byelaw 40 which has been used to appoint Officers and Members to positions such as Officers, Chairs of Committee or Council trustees. It was noted that seven people had been appointed under Byelaw 40 at the AGM and that there could be a potential risk that despite being elected to take up office, individuals could fail to be supported at the AGM and be blocked from doing so. The proposed amendments will necessitate a re-numbering of Byelaw 33].

Byelaw 34(1)

Faculty representatives comprise not less than 50% of the whole size of the Council, disregarding any casual vacancies. Each faculty shall be entitled to one representative on the Council. A faculty may have one additional representative in one or other (but not both) of the following circumstances:

- (a) If the membership of the faculty on the immediately preceding 31March was equal to 5% or more of the whole membership of the College in the United Kingdom; or
- (b) If the representative of the faculty holds a post or office in the College prescribed by the Council for this purpose.

[The first sentence is now surplus to requirements as members have control through the Byelaws of (a) the maximum number of Council members and (b) the list of members approved at general meetings. In fact, by moving toward a system where Byelaw 40 is the exception rather than a regular necessity, it provides more certainty to the membership as to the composition of Council].

4. Date of the 2022 Annual General Meeting

The Annual General Meeting will be held on Friday 18 November 2022 at RCGP, 30 Euston Square, London, NW1 2FB.

Dr Michael Mulholland FRCGP Honorary Secretary



Minutes of the 2021 Annual General Meeting of the Royal College of General Practitioners held on Friday 19 November 2021 at 14:00

The hybrid meeting also included members joining by Zoom.

The President, Professor Amanda Howe was in the chair. More than 25 College Members were present both in person and virtually and therefore a quorum was met. Notice of the meeting had been advertised from September 2021.

AGM Business

1. Welcome

The President welcomed everyone to the first face to face meeting which had taken place for two years due to the COVID-19 pandemic, together with those joining by Zoom. Professor Howe explained how the meeting would run, including arrangements for voting on College business.

Full details of the business had been included in the College website and sent to those who had registered.

Members were notified that the meeting would be audio recorded – no objections were raised.

2. Minutes of the 2021 Spring General Meeting

The minutes of the Spring General Meeting held on 14 May 2021 were proposed by Professor Helen Stokes-Lampard and seconded by Dr Victoria Tzortziou-Brown for agreement and approval.

A vote was taken and carried.

AGREED: that the minutes of the Spring General Meeting held on 14 May 2021 be approved.

3. Appointment of Fellows

Professor Howe referred to the Appendix for the Appointment of Fellows and reported that one of the names in the printed list had been taken out due to delays in the application process.

The appointment of the List of Fellows by Election (Appendix) was proposed by Professor Roger Jones and seconded by Dr Gary Howsam.

A vote was taken and carried.

AGREED: that the list of Members in the Appendix, as amended, be formally appointed as Fellows of the College.

4. Annual Report 2020-2021

The Chair of Council, Professor Martin Marshall, presented the Chair of Council's report for the year, giving a comprehensive summary of events during his second year of office. A summary of the main highlights included:

- Much of the College's activities had focused on providing support and guidance to members in the COVID19 pandemic. This included the establishment of a COVID-19 resources and educational hub (with over 1 million users);
- The pandemic had uncovered the workload crisis for GPs which has developed over a decade or more, caused by many reasons including increasing demand and the diminishing size of the workforce.
- The College had to regularly defend general practice to robustly challenge the
 succession of anti-GP stories. This had been proactive and constructive; running
 the General Practice is Open campaign to demonstrate to policy makers and
 patients that patients were still able to access GP care during the pandemic. The
 College had produced resources to enable practices to explain to patients in a
 simple and engaging way how to access their practice during lockdown;
- 'The future of remote consultations and patient triage' publication was launched, which set out the College's policy position on remote care. There was the launch of the 5-point action plan for recovery and at the same time, the College ran a campaign which enabled members to email their MP in support of the action plan;.
- There had been development of the programme on relationship-based care one of the College's three-year policy and campaigns priorities;
- Statements were issued on sustaining and building on the community/public health role that general practice had played during the pandemic, for example social prescribing services connecting vulnerable patients with sources of social, practical and financial support.
- There were developments with the College's climate and sustainability policies with further details in the Annual Report. RCGP Scotland developed a Climate and Sustainability Action Plan, which outlines a range of actions which the College will be taking to achieve Net-Zero emissions by 2045;
- The delivery of the College's Black Asian and Minority Ethnic Action Plan highlighted the disproportionate impact of Covid on minority ethnic healthcare staff and patient communities and publicly called for the Government to run targeted local campaigns to address the low uptake of the Covid vaccine in minority ethnic communities.

Professor Marshall paid tribute to all those who keep the College running on a day to day basis and thanked those Officers who would be demitting office.

He ended by paying tribute to all College members – the hardworking and dedicated GPs and the practice teams who support them.

5. Report of the Trustee Board 2020-2021

The Acting Chair of Trustee Board, Dr John Chisholm, presented the Report of the Trustee Board. He begun by reminding members of the Trustee Board's responsibilities for the charitable status and finances of the College. The Board

ensures that the business of the College is conducted as efficiently and effectively as possible in order to deliver its charitable objectives. It is comprised of twelve Trustees which include four lay Trustees with the remaining Trustees comprising of a mixture of Officers and Council-elected members.

Much of the Board's business during the year had been taken over by the resignation of the previous chair, Professor Nigel Mathers, in March 2021. This followed a protracted and difficult period with governance and due process over second terms of office; for this and other Officers posts. It was highlighted that good governance of an organisation is essential to its smooth operation and that during this period it was recognised that all trustees had sought to act in the best interests of the College. An SEA on the resignation of the Trustee Board Chair had been undertaken by Dr Iona Heath, former President and Michael King, a retired senior partner of one of the UK leading charity law firms in the UK, who acted as legal advisor.

The SEA highlighted the importance of learning from events and to try and draw a line. It was felt the difficulties were primarily due to the confusing constitutional documentation as well as these being too directive and didactic. This echoed a previous external report from Farrer & Co LLP that the College's constitutional documents relating to elections are confusing with a mix of different terminology being used. The changes to the College's constitutional documents at the AGM meeting start the process of making the documents easier and clearer.

Dr John Chisholm explained that as longest serving Council trustee and deputy Chair, he had been asked to take the position of Acting Chair of the Trustee Board from June 2021 and this had been approved by Council.

It was another exceptionally busy year for the Trustee Board. Having met monthly in 2020 during the pandemic and in the context of the College's financial recovery plan, in 2021 the Board met seven times. Comprehensive details were given of the Board's business which included development of its attitude to risk, with the College's Strategic Risk Register given a high priority in the Board's agenda. Other business included approval of recommendations of a working group on the Future of the College post COVID-19, consideration of details of the business plan for the implementation of the College's three-year strategy for 2020-2023: Putting our members at the heart of everything we do, and new budgetary arrangements for faculties were approved together with new arrangements for CPD delivery. The College's first-year progress in implementing the Equality Diversity and Inclusion Plan 2020-2023 was considered both by the Trustee Board and Council. Highlights during the year included the influencing work relating to COVID-19 vaccines as well as cross-College work to seek perspectives on how the College should consider all of the protected characteristics under the Equalities Act 2010 and ensure diverse representation.

Dr John Chisholm thanked all his fellow trustees for all their contributions in what had been a challenging year and paid tribute to retiring members, including two lay trustees.

6. Accounts for the year 2020-21 and Auditors' Report

The Honorary Treasurer, Dr Steve Mowle, presented the Accounts for the year ended 31 March 2021 and the Report from the Auditors therein.

Dr Mowle gave a summary of the Annual Accounts due to the late running of the meeting.

Dr Mowle highlighted the difficulties for every organisation in financial terms over the last year. The College at the end of the financial year had performed reasonably well with an operational surplus of £1.8M. However, this figure should not be related to profit and was used to pay the College's bank-loan repayments, CAPEX and the staff pension deficit. The College's overall aim is to be breakeven. This had been broadly achieved in the last financial year and would also be the aim for the next budget.

He explained that the College's examination is unique among Royal Colleges as no profit is made from this. The aim is to balance the books every three years.

Overall, the College's income had decreased £6.8m In the last financial year. This was mainly due to decreased income in the College's trading subsidiaries.

Dr Mowle referred to the sale of the College's Scotland office at 25 Queen Street, Edinburgh which had been a one off income of £1.5M.

Details were given about the College's free reserves which currently stand at £8m, £1m less than the agreed range. The Trustees have been reviewing a three year plan to restore the reserves.

Professor Amanda Howe thanked the Honorary Treasurer. The report was for noting but she asked if any Members had any comments they wished to raise based on the report.

Dr Jonathan Leach referred to the Annual Report as it had been noted that there is an omission of the President, Professor Amanda Howe, as a named member of Council from 2019-2021 and Dr Margaret McCartney as a member of the Trustee Board. The sentence noting the President as a nonvoting member in the report is incorrect. These errors would be minuted with formal notification to the Trustee Board.

Dr Terry Kemple, Severn faculty and the College's Climate Change Adviser, asked the following questions:

He began by asking if the College can take feedback on its reporting from its Climate Emergency advisory group to inform and improve its reports on sustainability in 2021/22?

Dr Mowle thanked Dr Temple and answered in the affirmative. He confirmed that feedback can be given with respect to the College's climate emergency policies and that this is in line with what the College expects to do.

Dr Kemple's next question was about each faculty's Funds. He asked if the Treasurer could explain where these funds appear in the accounts and how faculties can access their funds?

Dr Mowle responded and gave details of increased dialogue through regular meetings over the past year with Honorary Treasurers with an average of 20-26 Treasurers attending out of 31. Dr Mowle explained that the faculties are not separate entities of the College and that faculty funds have always been part of the College's cash reserves. As faculties are not separate entities, they cannot hold

money independently. Due to financial pressures and in discussion with the faculties, the cash reserves for faculties had been frozen over the past 18 months. The College continued to give money to faculties and about a quarter of this had been spent in the current year. The continued dialogue with Faculty Treasurers has helped clarify the information.

The Accounts and Auditor's report for 2020 – 2021 were **NOTED**.

7. Auditors

The Honorary Treasurer proposed, seconded by Dr Jonathan Leach, that Crowe UK LLP be appointed as Auditors of the College until the next Annual General Meeting.

A vote was taken and carried.

Special Business

8. Amendments to College Byelaws and to the Supplemental Charter and Ordinances

It was noted that the full text of these resolutions and of the revised governing documents had been published on the College's website with the notice and were available in printed form for those present at the meeting

Dr Jonathan Leach, Honorary Secretary, introduced the changes and emphasised that while a good part of the College's governing documents were up for revision (including the Royal Charter itself), the intention behind the proposals was relatively modest. Full explanatory notes had been given to accompany the changes.

He explained that the first part of the resolution was to approve the changes to the Byelaws, which required a simple majority. These amendments had been approved by the Trustee Board at their meeting on 21 October 2021.

The confirmation of amendments to the College Byelaws were proposed by Dr Steve Mowle and seconded by Dr Paul Myres.

A vote was taken and carried by a simple majority.

AGREED: that the changes to the College Byelaws as set out in the notice be approved.

Dr Leach then gave details on the following part of the resolution to approve the changes to the Charter and Ordinances. These were interdependent and required approval by a two thirds majority. Final approval for these changes rested with the Privy Council. The resolution allowed some 'wriggle room' to respond to any final comments they make.

He referred members to the detailed notes to the meeting and put formally to the vote the resolution to amend the College Charter and adopt new Ordinances. The revised documents were set out in Annexes 2 and 3 and had been approved by the Trustee Board at their meeting on 21 October 2021.

Dr Leach hoped the changes were clear but invited members to raise any points for clarification.

Dr Bill Reith, North East Scotland faculty, raised the following points. Under Byelaw 13, 21 days notice is given of the business of a meeting. Dr Reith asked that in future, where substantial constitutional changes were proposed, greater notice be given to ensure additional time for member to digest and review documents.

Dr Jonathan Leach thanked Dr Bill Reith for his well made point and this was noted for future general meetings.

Dr Reith then referred to references in Byelaws 32 and 38(5) to the electoral organisation responsible for College elections. There was reference to the Electoral Reform Society which is no longer in existence which would need amending.

Dr Jonathan Leach thanked Dr Bill Reith for raising this and proposed that the Governance Committee would make a decision on the electoral organisation to be used by the College and the Byelaws would be amended to reflect this.

The changes to the Charter and Ordinances were proposed by Dr Mike Holmes and seconded by Dr Susi Caesar.

A vote was taken and carried by a two thirds majority.

AGREED: that the changes to the Charter and Ordinances as set out in the notice be approved.

Routine Business

9. Trustee Board

The membership of the Trustee Board for the next College year was noted.

10. Council

a) Elected members of the Council for 2021-2024

The meeting noted that Dr Susi Caesar, Dr Tajvinder Grewal, Professor Mike Holmes, Dr Uwadiae Ima-Edomwonyi, Dr Mohana Ratnapalan and Dr Victoria Tzortziou-Brown had been elected as Council Members for 2021-2024.

b) The appointment of Faculty representatives on the Council for 2021-2022

The list was noted.

c) Members of the Council appointed under Byelaw 40

Dr Leach explained that Byelaw 40 enabled people to be appointed direct to Council without being appointed by their faculty or elected by the wide membership.

It is safeguarded from abuse by being the prerogative of the members at the AGM and by the limits on the overall size of Council (currently 75) and the requirement that faculty representatives make up at least 50% of Council. Using Byelaw 40 enabled the appointment of people to Council without their being beholden to a faculty or to a constituency of members. For some roles this element of independence and of ability to look only to the general interest of the College and Council is a key component to good decision making by Council.

He proposed that the following be appointed as additional members of Council until the end of the next AGM. Professor Maureen Baker seconded the motion:

- Prof. Martin Marshall Chair of Council
- Dr Gary Howsam Vice Chair (External Affairs)
- Dr Michael Mulholland Honorary Secretary
- Dr John Chisholm Acting Chair of Trustees
- Prof. Simon Gregory Council Trustee
- Prof Kamila Hawthorne Council Trustee
- Dr Andrew Papanikitas Chair of the Committee on Medical Ethics

A vote was taken and carried.

AGREED: that the above list be appointed as additional members of Council until the next AGM.

d) Other members of the Council for 2021-2022.

These were noted.

11. Appointment of the President

The appointment of Dame Professor Clare Gerada as President of the College 2021-2023 was noted and a round of applause.

12. Date of the 2022 Spring and Annual General Meetings of the College.

The Spring General Meeting will be held on Friday 13 May 2022 and the Annual General Meeting will be held on Friday 18 November 2022. Both would take place at RCGP, 30 Euston Square, London, NW1 2FB.

The business meeting concluded at c15:00. Other events taking place that day included the following:

13. Annual General Meeting Events

During the afternoon, there was an eponymous lecture and two Awards and Fellowship ceremonies which both included a mace procession.

The presentations were focussed on those Award winners and new Fellows who had been unable to attend a face to face ceremony during the pandemic. Full details of award winners are included in the Awards and Fellowship booklet (General Meeting page of the College website).

The lecture and ceremonies were livestreamed on the Youtube channel.

14. James Mackenzie Lecture

Professor Maureen Baker, Chair of Professional Record Standards Body for Health and Social Care and former Chair of Council, and Honorary Secretary, presented the 2021 *James* Mackenzie lecture entitled: *Self directed Heatlhcare: Numbers and Knowledge*.

15. Honorary Fellowship

Colin Angus, Tom Dastur, Katrin Fjeldsted, Asha Kasliwal, Carl May, Richard Mumford, Mark Pemberton, Lesley Regan, Jane Randall-Smith, Nandani de Silva, Ed Scully, Iqbal Singh Fiona Stephenson and Ann Wylie.

16. Presentation of Awards, Medals and Prizes

a) The President's Medal

For normally a Member or Fellow who has done most to promote the aims and objectives of the College and who has not normally achieved recognition for that contribution from the College.

2020

Professor Malcolm Lewis Dr Christine Johnson

2021

Dr Paul Myres Dr Catherine Millington-Sanders

b) The Foundation Council Award

For special meritorious work in connection with the College

Professor Roger Jones (2020) Professor Martin Roland (2021)

c) The International President's Medal

For meritorious commitment and service to the development of the College's international programmes or development of general practice or family medicine in their country.

Dr Preethi Wijegoonewardene

d) The Fraser Rose Medal and Royal Australian College Trainee's Book Prize in 20121

For demonstration of outstanding performance to the panel of examiners during the preceding year

Dr Alexander Clark

e) The John Fry Award

To encourage research as a practising GP early on in a career and within 20 years of qualification as a GP

Dr Gail Hayward (2020) Dr Kamal Mahtani (2021)

f) The Paul Freeling Award

For innovative or meritorious work in the field of specialty training for general practice.

g) Certificates of Commendation

For outstanding contributions to primary care.

Dr Tony Burch, Dr Kevin Barrett and Dr Alan Mitchell.

h) The John Horder Award

For exceptional service by a staff member in promoting the objectives and values of the College

Antoinette Hoyte (2020) Mat Lawson (2021)

i) The Michael Drury Award

For exceptional service by a staff member working outwith the College headquarters in promoting the objectives and values of the College

Clare Bartram (2020) Katie MacMahon (2021)

j) Announcement of the RCGP/SAPC Elective Prize

For an elective project by an undergraduate medical student

Ellie Read and David Simmonds

17. Presentation of Fellowships

The President presented Fellowship to those Members of the College whose names were included in the Awards and Fellowship booklet (General Meeting page of the College website).

18. Handover of College Presidency

On behalf of the College, Dr Jonathan Leach thanked Professor Amanda Howe for her many contributions as President of the College; especially in the difficult circumstances of the COVID-19 pandemic.

There was a formal handover of Presidency. The Presidential gown was exchanged with Dame Professor Clare Gerada. A portrait of Professor Amanda Howe, the outgoing President of the College was presented.

19. Concluding Remarks

The President thanked everyone for attending the AGM and the day's events closed at 18:05 with a mace procession.

Members Approved for Election to Fellowship at June 2021 Council (name withdrawn from list as notified) *[INT]

Title	Forename	Surname	Faculty
Dr	Sohail Anjum	Abbas	Yorkshire
Dr	Waheed	Abbasi	Midland
Dr	Simon	Abrams	Mersey
Dr	Sajad	Ahmad	South East Wales
Dr	Samuel Oluwole	Ajetunmobi	Essex
Dr	Harish Kumar	Anand	Midland
Dr	Lucy	Andrews	South London
Dr	Pooja	Arora	Midland
Dr	Ayesha	Azhar	Thames Valley
Dr	Muhammad Naeem	Barg	Overseas
Dr	Hazel	Blanchard	Midland
Dr	Matthew James	Booker	Severn
Dr	Richard Ian Byers	Brown	North West England
Dr	Ben Martin	Burgess	Thames Valley
Dr	Ivor Robert	Cairns	Northern Ireland
Dr	Timothy David	Caroe	South East Thames
Dr	Daniel	Cottingham	Humber and the Ridings
Dr	Elizabeth	Cottrell	Midland
Dr	Lynsay	Crawford	West Scotland
Dr	Stephanie Jane	Dawe	Midland
Dr	Miriam	Dolan	Northern Ireland
Dr	John	Edwards	Midland
Dr	Claire	Elliott	North and West London
Dr	Ekta	Elston	Humber and the Ridings
Dr	Sioned	Enlli	North Wales
Dr	Moises Fernando Alvarez	Escurra	South Yorkshire North Trent
Dr	Babar	Farooq	North West England
Dr	Karen Elizabeth	Forshaw	South Yorkshire North Trent
Dr	David	Gallagher	South Yorkshire North Trent
Dr	Susan	Goodfellow	South East Wales
Dr	John Douglas	Goodrich	Northern Ireland
Dr	Timothy	Greenaway	North and West England
Dr	Tarun	Gupta	Midland
Dr	Aine	Harley	Northern Ireland
Dr	Kathryn Jane	Harrison	Mersey
Dr	Jonathan William	Hobman	Yorkshire
Dr	Jonathan	Holliday	Thames Valley

Dr	Susan	Hyde	Mersey
Dr	Omon Keti	Imohi	Mersey
Dr	Saled Ahmed	Issa	Overseas
Dr	Veena	Jha	North West England
Dr	Sarah Jane	Jordan	South Yorkshire North Trent
Dr	Claire	Keane	Midland
Dr	Bryony	Kendall	Mersey
Dr	Pipir	Khan	Mersey
Dr	Akbar	Khan	North and West London
Dr	Kirsten	Lamb	Bedfordshire and Hertfordshire
Dr	Deborah	Livesey	Yorkshire
Dr	John	MacKean	Mersey
Dr	Lucy	Martin	Midland
Dr	Andrea	Morris	Medical Defence (Tamar)
Dr	Faraz Hamid	Mughal	Midland
Dr	Kerri Louise	Neylon	West Scotland
Dr	Andrew	Otley	South London
Dr	Oliver James St John	Penney	Midland
Dr	Mary Elizabeth	Rea	Northern Ireland
Dr	Catherine Helen	Roberts	Midland
Dr	Marc	Rowland	South London
*Dr	Marwa Mostafa	Said	International
Dr	Bryony Jane	Sales	Wessex
Dr	Timothy	Sanders	Cumbria
Dr	Ravinder Kaur	Sandhu	Midland
Dr	Sridhara	Shanmugasundaram	Midland
Dr	Krystyna Marianna Lithgow	Smith	Medical Defence (Wessex)
Dr	Anne Elizabeth	Spalding	Humber and the Ridings
Dr	Vinesh	Suchak	Midland
Dr	Penelope	Sutcliffe	Thames Valley
Dr	Abdullah	Syed	North and West London
Dr	Adegboyega Oludadepo	Tayo	Essex
Dr	Nicholas	Thomas	Thames Valley
Dr	lan Malcolm	Thompson	South East Scotland
Dr	Mayur	Vibhuti	South East Thames
Dr	Maureen Elizabeth Hamilton	Wallace	Midland
Dr	Kay Yee	Wang	Thames Valley
Dr	Caroline Iylah Jane	Watson	Bedfordshire and Hertfordshire
Dr	Julian	Woodhouse	Medical Defence (Wessex)
Dr	Muhammad Arsalan	Zamir	North and West London

Members Approved for Election to Fellowship at September 2021 Council *[INT]

Title	Forename	Surname	Faculty
Dr	Adewale Henry	Akintunde	Leicester
Dr	Udupi Adam Tanvir	Alam	East Anglia
Dr	Oladimeji	Amuludun	North East London
Dr	Philippa Mary	Bashforth	Wessex
Dr	James Keith	Betteridge-Sorby	Vale of Trent
Dr	Christopher	Castle	East Anglia
Dr	Manan	Chadha	Bedfordshire and Hertfordshire
Dr	Rakesh	Chopra	Mersey
Dr	Rosalind Charlotte	Davies	Humber and the Ridings
Dr	Nathalie Martan	Dukes-Wiesenhaan	Humber and the Ridings
Dr	Murray	Ellender	South London
Dr	Sian Elin	Griffiths	South West Wales
Dr	Darshana Seruwan Withana Kurup	Gunatillake	Essex
Dr	Emma Claire	Hayward	Leicester
Dr	Majid	Jalil	Wessex
Dr	Lindsay	Kinlin	Wessex
Dr	John Gerard	McCormack	North Wales
Dr	Kathryn	Newell	East Anglia
Dr	Deborah	Noland	Mersey
Dr	Sandip	Pramanik	Bedfordshire and Hertfordshire
Dr	Jonathan	Price	Wessex
Dr	Jennifer	Read	North East London
Dr	Diane	Robinson	Northern Ireland
Dr	Laura	Sims	Tamar
Dr	Bruce	Strachan	North East Scotland
Dr	Noel	Tinker	Humber and The Ridings
Dr	Aby John	Valliattu	Essex
Dr	Heike Ilse	Veldtman	Thames Valley
Dr	Nirosha Darshani	Whitfield	Vale of Trent
Dr	Johnathan	Wilmot	Mersey
Dr	Edward	Zammit	International*
Dr	Abdul Karim	Zubairu	Mersey



List of Members approved for Fellowship at November 2021 Council

Title	Forename	Surname	Faculty
Dr	Sara	Al-Atassi	South West Thames
Dr	Matthew	Boulter	Tamar
Dr	Mary Anne Lockhart	Burrows	West Scotland
Dr	Crea	Carberry	Republic of Ireland
Dr	Nia Sheila Joanna	Clendennen	Republic of Ireland
Dr	Nicholas	Glover	Leicester
Dr	Thomas Antony	Heffernan	Republic of Ireland
Dr	Micheal	Hynes	Republic of Ireland
Dr	David	Ince	East Anglia
Dr	Scott	Jamieson	East Scotland
Dr	Sheila Catherine	Loughman	Republic of Ireland
Dr	Tracey	McCourt	Northern Ireland
Dr	Zoe	McElhinney	East Scotland
Dr	Panna Maieda	Muqit	East Scotland
Dr	Deborah	Murray	East Scotland
Dr	Hisham	Nobeebaccus	Humber and the Ridings
Dr	Ruadhrui	O'Drisceoil	Republic of Ireland
Dr	Mary	O'Duffy	Republic of Ireland
Dr	Hana Ravinchandra	Patel	South London
Dr	John	Reay	Humber and the Ridings
Dr	Mark	Roman	Humber and the Ridings
Dr	Raja Babar	Sheraz	South London
Dr	Nicola	Stevenson	Cumbria



List of Members approved for Fellowship at February 2022 Council

Title	Forename	Surname	Faculty
Dr	Syed	Akbar	South East Scotland
Dr	Zalan	Alam	North West England
Dr	Zaid	Al-Najjar	South London
Dr	Ivan	Aloysius	South West Thames
Dr	Nasser	Alvi	Midlands
Dr	Aman	Amir	North West England
Dr	Fiona	Baker	Mersey
Dr	Amit Manab	Banerjee	Midlands
Dr	Anand	Barmade	Yorkshire
Dr	Edward	Bylina	Yorkshire
Dr	David	Carter	Thames Valley
Dr	Ben	Coghill	East Anglia
Dr	Judith	Danby	Yorkshire
Dr	Rob	Daniels	Tamar
Dr	Gawain	Davies	South Yorkshire North Trent
Dr	Christiane	Durr	Midlands
Dr	Catriona	Farrant	Mersey
Dr	Angharad	Fletcher	Mersey
Dr	Trudy	Foster	West Scotland
Dr	Rosemarie	Jones	Yorkshire
Dr	Maria	Karretti	East Anglia
Dr	Kate (Katherine)	King	Midlands
Dr	Eugenia Wing Cheung	Lee	South London
Dr	Esther	Lomas	South East Wales
Dr	John Toby	Longwill	North East London
Dr	Maria	Mastrantonio	Tamar
Dr	Martin	McGrath	Leicester
Dr	Lee	Oughton	South Yorkshire North Trent

Title	Forename	Surname	Faculty
Dr	Amal Chandra	Paul	Yorkshire
Dr	Zeenat	Rajbally	North & West London
Dr	Jane	Roome	South East Thames
Dr	Manpreet	Sahemey	North East London
Dr	Miranda	Selby	South East Thames
Dr	Kathryn Fiona	Sellens	Midlands
Dr	Muhammad	Shahzad	North & West London
Dr	Kulvinder	Singh	South East Thames
Dr	Julianna	Sosanya	Essex
Dr	Simon	Stockill	Humber and the Ridings
Dr	Martin	Sutcliffe	Yorkshire
Dr	Htet	Win	South West Wales
Dr	Geoffrey	Wong	North & West London
Dr	Paula	Wright	North East England
Dr	Sajid	Zaib	Thames Valley